	                  

[bookmark: _GoBack]                        MINUTES of the MEETING of WONSTON PARISH COUNCIL (WPC)
       Held at 7.30pm on Wednesday 10th July 2019 in the Victoria Hall, Sutton Scotney


Present:                  Lucy Dowson, Andrew Wheeler, Clive Cook, Judith Polak, Chris Whitehouse,
                                Charlotte Lance (from 7.35pm).
In attendance:         WCCllr Stephen Godfrey, WCCllr Caroline Horrill, WCCllr Patrick Cunningham.
Public                      26
Clerk                       Jocelyn Jenkins 


	
	      
	Minutes

	
	R

	1716
	1.1
	Apologies for Absence. Cllr Pauline Maunder.
	Closed
	

	1717
	1.2
	Any Declarations of Interest to be declared/dispensations agreed. Cllr Polak – Gratton Trust (NPI), Cllr Cook – Watercress Way (NPI).
	Closed
	

	1718
	1.3
	Minutes of the meeting of 12th June 2019 were agreed and signed.
	Closed
	

	1719
	1.4
	Co-option No candidates for co-option attended the meeting.
	
	

	
	2

	 Reports – the meeting adjourned during reports.
	
	

	
	2.1 
	The Public: 
Southern Water – represented by Andrew Soulsby, Luke Young & Eddie Fisher attended the meeting to explain the circumstances surrounding the issues with the waste water treatment plant (WWTP) at Saddlers Close and the actions being taken by Southern Water to seek to mitigate and resolve the problems.
Andrew Soulsby spoke on behalf of Southern Water (SW) and advised that the WWTP at Saddlers Close normally caters for approximately 26 homes and discharges into the Dever. About eight weeks ago a connection was made to the WWTP from the A34 services which led to a 1000% increase in the flow. This was well beyond the capacity of the WWTP and the agreement with the Environment Agency (EA) for discharging to the Dever. An investigation has taken place, through the EA, to find out what has happened. A change in the law means that SW are no longer consulted about connections and the SW legal team are currently investigating this. SW have liaised with Road Chef about tanking discharge from the service station rather than Saddlers Close but legal implications are delaying this and silent pumps were therefore installed at Saddlers Close on Friday. Other options including additional balancing capacity (to prevent tankers having to visit at night) are being considered. Long term options for the increased flow, such as pumping to Barton Stacey, are being considered but may be a few years away as they would be significant capital projects. However, cannot continue with tankers and SW are therefore liaising with the EA for an alternative discharge site, such as using the A34 treatment works (if suitable) and discharging around the service station. This is also not a quick solution and is likely to take 6 to 12 months as modelling and testing would be required. The ideal situation for SW, in the shorter term, would be tankers collecting from the service station rather than Saddlers Close.
After making the above comments Andrew invited questions from those in attendance:
Question How co-operative are Road Chef being?
AS Cannot comment due to legal situation.
Question What are the risks of the discharge to the environment?
AS This depends on how clean the water is but the quantity is too great for discharge to the Dever even if the water is clean enough and soakaway solutions are therefore being examined.
Question How much work did Road Chef have to do in order to connect to the WWTP?
AS Again cannot comment for legal reasons.
The Chairman noted that she was impressed with the amount of information provided by AS but asked whether mains sewerage would be a better long term solution.
AS The whole area is being surveyed to look at all the available options, including looking at the capacity at Barton Stacey and the possibility of all the sewage from the village being processed at the services and discharged via soakaways.
Eddie Fisher of SW Customer Case Team advised that all residents of Saddlers Close have been sent a letter and that anyone with ongoing concerns or comments can contact him.
The Chairman thanked the SW representatives for attending the meeting and asked that they return in 5 or 6 months’ time to update the Parish Council.

John Polak – Gratton Trust John noted that he was attending the meeting to thank the Parish Council for all the support received during his tenure as Chairman of the Gratton Trust.
The Chairman thanked John for his time as Chairman and a round of applause from the public and councillors followed.
Steve Russell was introduced as the new Chairman of the Gratton Trust and was welcomed by the Chairman.

SHELAA (Strategic Housing and Employment Land Availability Assessment)
The Chairman noted that a considerable number of residents have contacted the Parish Council about sites put forward to the SHELAA and that the Clerk has tried to respond to all the letters and emails. She noted that the Parish Council have little jurisdiction in this area but have always opposed any development outside village boundaries, whilst supporting small ‘in filling’ developments within villages and exception sites for affordable housing for local residents. The Chairman asked the City Councillors to explain the SHELAA process.
WCCllr Stephen Godfrey noted that an approved Local Plan allows the City Council to control where development takes place. There is a legal requirement to review the Local Plan every 5 years. The current plan is from 2011-2031 but now has to be extended to 2036. Sites have been identified for the allocation of housing to 2031 and include Barton Farm and Whitely. In April the target for new homes was increased to cover the extended plan period and 1100 more homes are now required. The SHELAA takes place to find new sites and 500 sites have been put forward with the potential to create 22000 new homes in this ward alone although the City Councillors do not consider any of the proposed sites in this ward to be suitable. It is likely that the sites to be selected for additional housing will need to be on the edge of or within major settlements with suitable infrastructure. New sites need to be ‘sustainable’. Smaller sites in rural areas are very unlikely to be considered. However, targets can change and City Council policy might change with new leadership. Vigilance is therefore still required.
WCCllr Caroline Horrill noted that WCC are currently delivering 120% of the homes target. She advised that Parish Councils will be consulted on the Local Plan but that the dates have changed due to the change in administration. The next stage of the SHELAA is to review sites against the criteria and to select the most suitable for development. Public consultation then takes place. Landowners and developers can continue to submit sites to future calls for sites even if rejected this time.
Resident question What are the criteria against which sites are measured?
CH Suitability, deliverability etc the first stage has led to a few sites being rejected already. CH will forward the suitability criteria to the Clerk for the website.
Resident question What can residents do to engage with the SHELAA process?
CH When the dates for the public consultation are known these will be given to the Parish Council for their website.
	
	

	
	2.2
	Report from WCCllr Stephen Godfrey: Last week Highways England began a consultation on the M3 junction 9 improvements which can be viewed on the Highways England website. The consultation runs until 27th August and there will be local presentations at Tesco, Winnall.
It is very disappointing that there have been problems with bin collections as this was supposed to have been resolved two weeks ago. The City Councillors are aware of the problems and are trying to provide assistance. Residents should report missed bins to the City Council and copy to the City Councillors. Cllr Lance will post an item on the Wonston PC Facebook page.
	
	

	
	2.3
	Report from WCCllr Caroline Horrill: Development of the sport and leisure park is proceeding and it has been confirmed that it will be completed by 2021.
	
	

	
	
	The meeting resumed after reports. 
	
	

	1720
	3
	Correspondence received by the Clerk since the last meeting.
	
	

	
	
	The Council discussed and agreed actions for the following issues:
	
	

	1720.1
	3.1
	Oliver Atkinson, BCM – Notification of works to take place at Hydewood during August. Details noted.
	Closed
	

	1720.2
	3.2
	WCC, Parish Connect – Details on the new glass collection service, recent Parish Briefing and Residents Survey results. Noted.
	Closed
	

	1720.3
	3.3
	Winchester Green Week 2019 – Details noted.
	Closed
	

	
	
	Matters arising from the minutes of 12th June 2019.
The Council discussed updates and agreed actions for the following issues:
	
	

	1721
	4
	General Matters
	
	

	  1721.1
	1710.1
	Gratton Trust: 
Fields in Trust Registration – The application has been postponed pending reaching a boundary agreement with the Gratton Surgery.
Boundary with the Gratton Surgery – A response is awaited from the Gratton Surgery.
Lease – The Trustees of the Gratton Trust have reviewed the draft lease and noted a number of points and the Clerk will forward these to the solicitor for her comments and amendments, where appropriate, to the draft.
Repair to Car Park Entrance – Two quotes have now been received for the repair to the car park entrance. Purbeck quoted £4730 in February but it was noted that the the hole has worsened since then. CDC Buildings have quoted £6180 for the car park repair if this can be done at the same time as installing disabled access ramps for which they have quoted £4140. This quote was received in July and takes into account the current condition of the car park. John Polak who met both contractors on site has noted that CDC are intending to dig deeper to resolve the issues and that he would prefer this quote although both contractors have completed previous works to a high standard. It was agreed to accept the quote from CDC Buildings for both the car park repair and the installation of disabled access from the car park.
	
Clerk

	

	1721.2
	 1710.2
	Post Office Crossing – The work on the crossing is now complete. Positive feedback has been received via Facebook. One comment noted that the traffic island sign is too close to the island but, for safety reasons, this sign could not be placed any earlier. It was noted that there are now less lorries by the crossing but more lorries on Bullington Lane. Off agenda.
	Clerk
	

	1721.3
	 1710.3
	Affordable Housing:
Hyde Housing – The Chairman noted that the opening event for Harding Close was very good and attracted over 50 attendees. The scheme architect spoke and Mrs Harding attended.
Exception sites review – It was noted that any new site for affordable housing could potentially be developed by the City Council.
	Clerk
	

	1721.4
	1710.4
	Emergency & Flood Plans – No meeting of the Flood Action Group was thought to be needed over the Summer.
	Clerk
	

	1721.5
	1710.6
	Remembrance Sunday Parade & PA System – Having contacted Astounded, the supplier previously recommended to the Council, they have advised some changes to the equipment previously quoted for to ensure that the equipment purchased will be able to withstand outdoor use. The revised quote is for £870 gross. It was agreed to accept this quote and to make the payment in September.
	Clerk
	

	1722
	5
	PLAY AREAS
Council discussed and agreed actions for the following:
	
	

	1722.1
	1711.1
	Stoke Charity/Hunton Play Area (STCH&H) – Monthly/Annual Inspection –.The Lengthsman will be asked to trim the branches around the basketball hoop and clean the mould from the play equipment.
	Clerk
	

	1722.2
	1711.2
	Pigeonhouse Yard (PHY) Play Area – Monthly/Annual Inspection – Quotes will be sought for repairs to the matting where gaps are appearing at the edges.
Soakaway – No further update has been received about the soakaway.
	Clerk
	

	1723
	6
	HIGHWAYS ISSUES - FOOTPATHS, GRIT BINS etc
Council discussed updates and agreed actions for the following:
	
	

	1723.1
	1712.1
	Noticeboards – Two quotes have now been received for the new noticeboard and it was agreed to accept the quote from Michael Atyeo for £460 plus an additional £80 for legs.
	Clerk
	

	1723.2
	1713.2
	Bins – A further bin has been requested where Carthegena joins the Gratton.
	Clerk
	

	1723.3
	New
	Footpath 7 Access – Agreement has already been made in principle to paying for improved access. The Clerk will contact BCM to ask whether they would give permission for a gate as suggested by HCC Countryside Services.
	
	

	1724
	7
	PLANNING
	
	

	
	
	New applications detailed below were considered and agreed as follows:
	
	

	1724.1
	579
	Rose Cottage, Wonston Road, Stoke Charity
	Single storey side extension, enclose entrance porch & improved parking area.
	19/01191/HOU
It was AGREED to delegate decision to Cllr Cook
	
	

	1724.2
	580
	3 Old Stoke Road, Stoke Charity.
	To reduce fir hedge and apple tree by 2 metres in rear garden.
	19/01277/TPC
No comment
	
	

	1724.3
	1713.2
	Winchester Local Plan 2036 & Call for sites (SHELAA) – See 2.1 above.
	
	

	1724.4
	1713.3
	Barton Stacey Incinerator Proposal – No further updates on the proposal have been received this month.
	
	

	1725
	8
	ACCOUNTS/AUDIT
	
	

	1725.1
	1714.1
	Balances: As at 30/06/19 General Reserves are £74,228.57 but after Earmarked Reserves are £15,849.57. Payments for July and August (detailed below) totalling £10,575.14 were agreed by the Council.
	Closed
	

	1725.2
	New
	It was agreed that the invoice from Greener Landscapes (as below) for the petanque court would be paid in full by the Council and that the Gratton Trust would not be asked to pay the excess over the grant previously agreed.
	
	

	
	
	
	Neil Soutar
	May and June grass cutting
	                 544.00
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	WCC
	Dog bins (April – June)
	                 195.00
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Hants Pension Fund
	June pension contributions
	129.45
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Jocelyn Jenkins
	Expenses to 10/7/19
	97.28
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Jocelyn Jenkins
	July salary
	558.68
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Greener Landscapes
	Petanque (Gratton grant)
	8362.80
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Hants Pension Fund
	July pension contributions
	129.45
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Jocelyn Jenkins
	August salary
	558.48
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	10,575.14
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



	
	

	1726
	9
	Other Council Matters
	
	

	1726.1
	1715.1
	Parish Assembly 2019 – It was agreed that the Gratton Pavilion was a very good venue for the Parish Assembly and would be likely to be used again in 2020. Off agenda.
	Clerk
	

	1726.2
	1715.2
	Publicity & Communications – See 2.2 and 1721.2 above.
	
	

	1726.3
	New
	Allotments – Cllr Polak and the Clerk attended a meeting with the allotment holders on 2nd July. The fence was noted as the major area of concern and the allotment committee will obtain quotes for repair or replacement and submit these at the September Parish Council meeting.
	
	

	9.45pm
	
	Next meeting - Wednesday 11th September 2019
	
	

	

Signed: Chairman …..…………….……………..... dated.........................................................
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